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	Action

	1. 
	Welcome
Pete Handy welcomed everyone to the meeting. A round of introductions was done.

	

	2. 
	Proposed Tesco development on Savile Street

Mark Aylward of DPP gave a presentation regarding the proposed Tesco store on the site currently occupied by Hartwell’s car dealership on the corner of Savile Street and Spital Hill. DPP are working on behalf of Tesco in the planning of this development.

The planned scheme includes a large Tesco store (7427 sq m sales area) but also offices which will be on the corner nearest the Wicker arch and also 3 small retail units.  The Tesco store will be on 3 levels with car parking on the bottom level, car parking and retail on the middle level and the top floor being level with Carlisle Street where there will be an entrance to the retail area. Car access would be from Savile Street and Spital Hill.

The car parking will provide around 870 spaces and will be free. In time the car park may become managed – e.g. 2 hour parking time allowed, which would be enough time to visit the shops on Spital Hill.

These plans also at the moment include a scheme to refurbish the area in front of that entrance and they are suggesting closing off this end of Carlisle Street to improve the pedestrian links between the Tesco store and the rest of Spital Hill. It would be for the Council to decide whether this would be acceptable.
Regeneration 

Job creation is a big part of regeneration of an area and this scheme overall, including both the Tesco store and the offices, will create an estimated 521 jobs.  The number indicated in the presentation for part-time work is not the number of people employed in part-time work but the number of full-time equivalent positions so in fact this would be spread over a larger number of part-time workers.

Along with the main development there will also be improvements to the look of Spital Hill included in the plans. This will serve to create a better business environment both for Tesco and the other businesses up Spital Hill. It is hoped that this might also encourage traders to invest in their properties.

Regeneration will be an ongoing process and Tesco would want to be involved in this. Mark suggested that representatives could attend local meetings and engage with local agencies. Tesco has a good track record with working locally with respect to community regeneration.

As well as a supermarket, some other priorities that local people have consistently identified as being needed in the area are ATM machines and car parking – both of which will be provided in this scheme. A food store has been one of the main requests by residents for the area and at the moment studies indicate that 9 out of 10 local people do their shopping outside the area.
Next steps 

Tesco have secured an option for the site from Hartwells which expires on March 7th. This means that the plans have to be submitted to the council for planning approval by that date. The planning approval process is then likely to take about 4 months. If approval is given then the store will take 12-20 months to build. If everything goes smoothly then the store could be open by the end of 2008.

Consultation

The planning approval process will last until at least July so consultation will continue until then. A number of events have already taken place and more are planned in the near future. 
Discussion

Lisa Swift said that she had heard there was a listed structure on the site. Mark said that there are no listed structures on the site itself. The Wicker Arch is listed but this doesn’t affect the structure. One of the things the council planners will be looking at when assessing the scheme is whether it will fit in with current buildings. DPP don’t anticipate that this will be an issue. The picture entitled ‘Concept massing’, in the opinion of DPP, illustrates that although this is a large construction, there are other large buildings already and the new scheme will not be too dominant.

Lisa then asked about how the traffic generated will be addressed in the plans. 870 car park spaces indicates that there will be a lot of cars going in and out of the site. Mark replied that this will need to be addressed of in the plans presented to the council. DPP are currently working to model the traffic flow and try to ensure that the highways solutions given will work. Again, it will be up to the council to decide whether this has been addressed sufficiently.
Lisa asked what evidence there was that the supermarket will bring more business to other shops. In reply, Mark said that there was a report commissioned by the council some time ago which compared all the district centres around Sheffield and concluded that Spital Hill needed a supermarket if it was to become a viable district centre. There is a term – ‘linkage trips’ – which means shopping trips made by people who come for the supermarket and then go into other shops as well. Studies have indicated that good pedestrian access and public realm help to promote linkage trips.

David Shepherd added that this has been a big part of the debate for years. All of the other district centres in Sheffield have at least one supermarket store operating next to other businesses, with some having 2 or 3 stores, including stores as large as the one proposed for Savile Street. Spital Hill is underperforming in comparison to those other district centres and a supermarket was identified by the consultants as being important for the area.

Lisa then asked what sort of products would be sold in the new store in addition to food. Mark replied that it is intended to sell the full product range including clothing, electrical goods, health and beauty products, etc. There are no plans for a pharmacy or other small sub-let businesses. The council have the option to put conditions on what is sold such as, for example, saying that they can’t sell clothes.

With regard to the proposed closing of the end of Carlisle Street, Mr Smith gave the opinion that this would cause a rat run in the other streets around there. Mark replied that this is part of what the council will decide. David Shepherd added that the planning approval will require a highways study based on modelling the effect of the development on transport.

Amanda Wells asked whether the consultation which will take place will be genuinely seeking resident views or just presenting information. How set in stone is this plan and what can people still have a say in? Should residents present their opinions to DPP/Tesco or will the council do the consultation?

Mark replied that from now until the planning application is submitted, comments should be given to DPP. After that comments should go to the council. It is in Tesco’s interest to propose a scheme which will get through. If you put forward a specific point – such as not wanting a café as there are enough cafés on Spital Hill – then they can then consult with residents about that. Amanda said that she doesn’t want to go back and forth like that. Is there room to get a group of people together to discuss issues and present them to DPP?
Mark said that there will be a lot of opportunities to comment throughout the planning process. There will be statutory periods where comments will be invited by the council. The more we can get ironed out now, the better for his clients.

Amanda then asked how often Tesco pull out of something like this. Mark replied that the only way Tesco will back out now is if the planning permission is not given.

Hakim Wais asked when training would begin for potential employees. Mark replied that once the planning permission is secured, discussions will take place with Burngreave Opportunities (BOPPS) about training. There will be 12-18 months from that point until the store can be open so there should be plenty of time to get a training programme in place. 

Hakim asked if any percentage of the jobs will be ringfenced for local residents. Mark said that it is not for him to say. Employment law has an impact here. However in other stores, it has been found that about 90% of employees live within walking distance anyway.

John Clark said that BOPPS, as a local NDC funded project, will also play a role in pre-training – getting people to the level where they can start on the full job training course – for example through ESOL courses, etc. Cecilia Shields added that BOPPS have a database of people and so can start planning for this pre-training.


	

	3. 
	Mixed Communities Initiative
David Shepherd gave an overview of this initiative. The Mixed Communities Initiative is a new scheme to help secure a sustainable future for the area with less reliance on cash coming in. They are interested in the thoughts of this group about how businesses can help with this.
Much progress has already been made in lifting the area. Three years ago, Tesco would not have been interested in investing in the area. 
The overall aim is to have a socio-economically mixed area. It is not enough just to build some better homes, other aspects of the area need to be improved. To attract more people to the area, the physical environment needs to be improved, among other things. We need to make sure that people want to buy and rent houses in the area. This is why schemes such as improving the public realm around Spital Hill and Ellesmere Green come under this initiative.

Jo Horobin then gave a powerpoint presentation:
We want a socio-economically mixed area with Spital Hill/Ellesmere Green being a vibrant hub. However, the study of district centres in Sheffield referred to earlier clearly indicated that Spital Hill was underperforming.
The new housing developments in the area are currently planned to be 80% private purchase with 20% affordable housing. In terms of size, 12% will have 4 or more bedrooms and 65% will have 3 or more. There is a need for family housing in the area.

This initiative will pull together all the current regeneration schemes such as New Deal, Neighbourhood Renewal Fund (NRF), etc.
The Burngreave model which they are developing for creating a mixed community includes making major improvements to the housing stock with over 300 new homes being built. Also transport will be improved.

Another strand of improving the area is the improvement to social facilities. Real changes are underway with the improving schools and the children’s centre. 
In terms of economic development, under this initiative they are looking at micro-enterprises – e.g. the proposal for market on Ellesmere Green. Also if the changes to the area carry on, investor confidence will increase and more money will be invested into the area by bigger businesses. A better neighbourhood will provide all kinds of business opportunities and increased footfall for businesses in the area.

There is no new money available for this initiative – it is about co-ordinating how the currently available money is spent, with each scheme complementing the others and not duplicating effort. There is a list of current projects which fund schemes in the Burngreave area in the presentation.

To monitor the effectiveness of changes in the area there is a system used city-wide to give a wide variety of data on any neighbourhood. This is called the Sheffield Neighbourhoods Information System and it shows 47 different indices of how a neighbourhood is performing.

Discussion

Mr Smith asked what the thinking was in this initiative with regard to manufacturing businesses. All of the talk seems to be about shops and cafes on Spital Hill, Ellesmere Green, etc. The triangle between Spital Hill and Carlisle Street is getting run down with no promises of work to improve it while all these improvements are happening elsewhere. Is there a plan to make these manufacturing businesses leave?
David replied that there is no plan to make any businesses leave the area. The initiative is about making the area better, not making areas worse.

John Clark commented that all the improvements to Spital Hill and the public realm works have come about through the masterplan which was about improving the district centre.

Anwar Suliman said that out of the way areas in Burngreave are still rubbish. Are these going to be sorted. David replied that we need to prioritise. There is simply not the resources to overhaul the whole area so the resources need to be concentrated where they will have the greatest impact.

Brian Howard commented that is difficult for small manufacturers to access help. A small business can’t devote the time needed for looking for grants. John replied that this is why there will be two full-time people in Burngreave to help with this. Business Link and the Chamber of Commerce have both given a commitment to try and work differently to try and make their support more accessible. It has been the case in the past that areas like Burngreave have been seen as having hard outcomes so it is tempting for agencies to work more in other areas where their targets can be achieved more easily.

Amanda asked about the £4 million shortfall in the funding for the public realm works. She commented that we should not be arguing about what won’t be done.  What we should discuss is:

· What to do about the £4 million gap
· Can we ensure business zones to remain business – rather than residential properties creeping in?

· Will a good package of contributions be asked for from Tesco – whether doing up the cobbled streets or something else?

David said, with regard to the funding gap, that both SCC and New Deal are looking into this. It is right that the aspirations for the work should be pitched high. There has got to be a good quality public realm to drag people from Tesco up to Ellesmere Green. With regard to Tesco, he said that they will definitely get something out of them but exactly what is still subject to negotiation.

John Clark commented that the funding shortfall was more than £4 million 5 years ago. To get people in to invest it is important to create conditions where people want to come to the area. Tesco would not have though of opening a store here 5 years ago. There is not the funding available any more for community development so we have to get investment based on a sound economic case.

Mr Smith said that the question about residential properties in business zones refers to the old pub on Sorby Street which is currently being made into seven 1-bed flats and is in the middle of a manufacturing area. Why was planning permission given for this? David replied that he is not aware of this and will look into it.

Amanda asked that when requests for planning permission are received by the council, they should let the Business Forum have sight of them.

Lisa commented that the ring road development and the Better Buses scheme are city-wide projects and not for the benefit of Burngreave so we shouldn’t feel flattered that this work is being done. She also said that she doesn’t see what is the benefit for the local businesses in the Tesco development. She finds the attitude that we have to attract people with money to invest in the area disturbing when that means displacing locals who can’t afford to invest.

John Clark replied that the vision for Burngreave is “I look forward to the day when I say to a friend ‘I live in Burngreave’ and they say ‘that’s nice, I wish I did’ “. It is inevitable, if this vision of a desirable area becomes reality, that people will move in. The area is not a private enclave where, if you’re not a Burngreave resident you are not allowed in. Residents have benefited from the improvements. Tesco coming in is not necessarily good for everyone and businesses do need to look at how they can take the opportunities which it will bring. Opportunities for Burngreave residents and businesses are ten times what they were five years ago. Some businesses were and are just scraping along.
Basharat Hussein commented that the block in which the Kashmir restaurant is located has suffered from uncertainty over the future. Three years ago they were told that the block was to be developed imminently and they would be moved out. Nothing has happened and in consequence he has been left with a building which desperately needs work doing on it yet he cannot because it may be a waste if he is to be moved out soon anyway. 

David replied that the council does need to turn its attention to that area. There has been some private investment interest. He offered to set up a forum for those businesses in that block to speak to council officers.

Mr Hussein also commented that the new pavement and car-parking on Spital Street does not allow him to park near his business. He used to be able to double-park on Spital Street for a few minutes to bring in his supplies. John Clark replied that consultation for the work done wasn’t just with businesses. Residents have long expressed concern with road safety and illegal parking. There are now more legal parking spaces than there were before.

	

	4. 
	Date of next meeting
Business Forum Management Committee

Tuesday 20th March, 6pm

BNDfC Offices, Harleston Street

	


